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April  21, 2005
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration and adoption is a motion endorsing the Greenprint for King County, which identifies the highest value open space lands for the purposes of acquisition or protection.  This open space protection strategy emphasizes targeting land conservation actions in advance of development and resulting loss of critically important water and land resources.
The Greenprint for King County recommends a vision for the county to focus future acquisition and conservation efforts that maintain ecological health, cultural and economic values, and to connect existing resources to complement the county’s role as a regional service provider.  This means completing regional trail connections and continuing the efforts to purchase the development rights from forestry lands similar to the Snoqualmie Forest Preservation Agreement, and implementing the Cedar River Legacy by purchasing key parcels along major river corridors to aid efforts in salmon recovery.  It also means maintaining the urban growth boundary, protecting key ecologically significant shorelines and ensuring that agricultural lands stay in farming.

The Puget Sound region is now facing pressing resource conservation issues.  These include species becoming listed under the federal Endangered Species Act, population increases and the state Growth Management Act requirements to reduce sprawl and global warming induced climate change.  King County needs a comprehensive land conservation strategy to help address these issues.
King County is mandated by the Growth Management Act and the King County Comprehensive Plan to protect regionally significant environmental and cultural resources, environmental quality, resource lands, and to provide for the public health and safety of its citizens.  King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) fulfills this regional conservation mandate, in part, through open space acquisition and protection programs. 

DNRP is the county steward of regionally significant open spaces and maintains an inventory of over 25,000 acres of protected parks and open spaces.  Additionally, DNRP monitors over 106,000 acres of lands that contain a partial property interest through conservation easements, river protection easements, or development rights purchase.  This vast network of protected open spaces supports, healthy forests, working farms, floodplains, wildlife habitat, a premier regional trail system, and many other tangible and intangible public benefits.
Many of the open space lands protected to date within King County were identified in Waterways 2000, Cedar River Legacy, King County Regional Trails Plan, and other planning initiatives.  The DNRP inventory of public lands will continue to expand as county staff continues to implement the conservation recommendations contained within these completed plans.  Forthcoming regional initiatives, such as the science-based Water Resources Inventory Area (WRIA) salmon recovery plans and the forthcoming update of the King County Flood Hazard Reduction Plan, are anticipated to generate additional acquisition and open space protection objectives.  

A lot of high value open space resources remain unprotected.  Some of these lands have the capacity to provide for critical salmon habitat, ensure that the Cascade Foothills remain forested, support missing links within the regional trail system or ensure that county citizens are protected from floods.  Shrinking budgets, development pressures, and the growing cost of conservation threaten the county’s ability to safeguard these portions of the county’s network of open space lands. 

DNRP worked with the Trust for Public Land to complete a Greenprint for King County.  The Trust for Public Land (TPL), a national nonprofit organization that specializes in open space protection, lent its expertise to King County to develop a unified and targeted open space acquisition and conservation strategy.  The Greenprint for King County builds upon the county’s successful history of protecting land and water resources, and proposes that King County target its limited budget resources towards the protection of open space lands that maximize public benefits.

The Greenprint for King County articulates a conservation vision across the spectrum of protected lands within the county:  ecological lands, farms, forests, regional trails and flood hazard protection areas.  Lands that contain high value open space resources are identified using a state-of-the-art geographic information system (GIS) designed by TPL and county staff.   The GIS model runs on standard software and can be updated to reflect emerging policy, information, and other regional initiatives such as those generated by forthcoming WRIA salmon recovery plans and the King County Flood Hazard Reduction Plan.  DNRP will use this model as a tool to inform future property acquisition decisions associated with regional trails, ecological lands, flood hazard reduction lands, farms, and forest protection.  DNRP will also use the Greenprint GIS model to evaluate elements of the capital program for open space protection, restoration, and enhancement projects.
TPL’s work in support of the Greenprint for King County included extensive outreach with eighteen cities, five council members, three state agencies, and five non-profit conservation partners.  There was general support for the county’s continued leadership role in protecting regionally significant open space resources and the many cities shared their local open space priorities as part of these interviews.  TPL also completed a Conservation Finance Study for King County, to investigate the degree to which King County is successfully leveraging local, state, and federal conservation funding sources.  

The Greenprint for King County identified the need to target high conservation value open space lands for protection or acquisition.  The GIS model was developed as a tool to assist DNRP in directing resources to highest value areas for acquisition, restoration projects, private property incentives, or other conservation actions.  DNRP will maintain and update the model to ensure it reflects current information and policy direction.

The Greenprint for King County recommended that in addition to targeting the highest value open space lands for acquisition or conservation actions, DNRP should prioritize those lands that can maximize public benefits across multiple program areas.  Using the GIS model, DNRP can assess various land protection proposals to determine how public funds can be used most effectively to achieve multiple public benefits over time.

The Greenprint for King County identified the need to protect the Cascade foothills forests, agricultural lands with productive soils, floodplains that have the capacity to support salmon habitat as well as flood protection functions, complete regional trail connections, and maintain the urban growth boundary.  DNRP will use the GIS model to ensure future acquisition proposals are consistent with these recommendations.

King County does not have the financial capacity to purchase all of the lands identified in historic, current, and forthcoming planning efforts.  Existing funding sources for future acquisitions, such as the conservation futures levy, real estate excise tax, and general tax revenues are limited.  DNRP will implement the Greenprint for King County using existing funding sources and will also seek a more stable, long-term conservation finance strategy that includes a mix of local, state, and federal funds as well as stronger partnerships with non-profit organizations and foundations.

If you have any questions regarding this motion and the Greenprint for King County, please call Mark Isaacson, Assistant Division Director of the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-6587.
Sincerely,
Ron Sims

King County Executive
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